
Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
	Date:
	December 18, 2006 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 215

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Barth, Matt

Boretz, Mitch

Chute, Richard
DiGregorio, Joe

Deshusses, Marc

Haddon, Robert

Hartney, Pat

Lake, Roger

Matsumoto, Mark

Norbeck, Joe

Payne, Tom

Ravishankar, Chinya

Schultz, Jerry

Wartella, Ellen


	Absent:
	Bhanu, Bir




The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.
1.  Welcome – Request for Agenda Items from the Floor – Reza 
Reza welcomed EVCP Wartella to the meeting.  Richard added an Alumni Award topic to the agenda.
2.  Minutes Approval - Pat

Minutes of the draft 12/4/06 Chairs/Directors Meeting were unanimously approved.  These minutes will be posted on BCoE’s Intranet site.  
3.  Ellen Wartella – EVCP  Remarks/Questions/Answers
The EVCP made the following comments:

 - UCR is searching for a record number of faculty positions this year

 - The search committee for a Director for the new Health Sciences Research Institute (HSRI) expects to start interviews in January although there are compensation and space issues that still need to be resolved.

 - Current UCR faculty will be able to be joint affiliates of HSRI.

 - HSRI will have 10 new faculty FTE plus 25 FTE joint appointments from existing positions  
 - Reza made a successful argument for turning over grad student fellowship funding to BCoE.  The EVCP will be monitoring this pilot process in BCoE.  The Grad Division wasn’t able to increase the number of grad students at UCR since it didn’t have direct access to the faculty.  
 - The pool of undergraduates in California will level off around 2009 so UCR needs to focus on increasing its grad student population.  

 - Large fund carryforwards (between fiscal years) negatively affects UCOP funding to UCR.  APB distributed about $77M in commitment funding to units on 10/1/06.  BCoE’s share was $6-7M.  APB will no longer hold commitment funds for units.  Units will need to manage its funds and support its short-term needs.  UCR needs to leverage its funds instead of holding on to them.  The EVCP wants transparency in the budget process.  UCOP covers deficits (“bad behavior”) at other UC campuses but doesn’t reward “good behavior.”  The previous UCR budgeting system was too conservative. UCR has had up to $200M in carryforward funds on its $500M annual budget.  The campus should encourage staff appointments on Temporary funds.  The EVCP will be very displeased if significant portions of the funds distributed to units are used for remodeling projects.
 - In response to a question, the EVCP indicated that there’s only been one Eminent Scholar appointment made to date at UCR.  However, she is in negotiation with a second candidate.  Eminent Scholars are additional FTE’s to units.  The EVCP sets aside three faculty FTE for the Eminent Scholars Program each year.  Reza commented that BCoE has already submitted two candidates this year.  The EVCP intends to actively advertise this program starting next year.    

 - In response to a question, the EVCP indicated that there are 400-600 staff vacancies per year at UCR and that approximately 40-50% of staff salaries are less than $40K/yr.  The EVCP indicated that there are not enough resources at HR to help recruit more staff applicants.  Also, she noted that CHASS and CNAS reduced staff in different ways during the last budget cut era and that both strategies were unpopular.  An organizational behavior consultant is undertaking a review of CHASS and then CNAS.   BCoE and small units will be reviewed afterwards.  Also, the VCA is undertaking a workforce analysis in response to the EVCP’s interest in determining a living wage for all UCR employees.  The EVCP wants to establish an organizational change office (outside of HR) to consult with units that want to implement organizational changes.  She believes that this would enable UCR to anticipate downturns better.

 - In response to a question, the EVCP indicated that the Chancellor is scheduling individual meetings with Deans to determine how best to attain AAU status.  Also, the EVCP has provided funds to units to encourage ‘deliberative dialogues’ so that they can bring in consultants and facilitators.  UCR needs a grand strategy, not just investing in areas where students are enrolled.  High quality research and good students are needed to attain AAU status.  

 - On a related topic, the EVCP indicated that she intends to meet with the staff of UCR’s Office of Research to determine how best to enhance the effectiveness of this unit since increasing research funding is critical to UCR’s plan to attain AAU status.
 - Mark mentioned that recruitment for quality faculty and grad students is highly competitive and that BCoE is losing candidates to prestigious institutions.  The EVCP recommended short decision periods for faculty offers to minimize loss of other candidates for that position.  Reza indicated that in past years, BCoE departments were slow in making offers to grad students although this is changing.  The EVCP stated that she will find funds to support incoming grad students above BCoE’s FY 06/07 target of 120.   
4.  Graduate Education - Mark
Mark distributed a December 18th letter that presents BCoE’s strategy for FY 06/07 Graduate Student Financial Aid Packages.  This document specifies that fellowship amounts have increased to $16,438/student and that the campus will provide two years of NRT support for international students and one year of NRT support for domestic students.  Also, Mark stated that BCoE’s proposal to use the full range of grad student salaries was approved by the Grad Division.  Lastly, Reza reminded the group that BCoE will pay application fees for all domestic grad student applicants.  The college target is for 120 new students.  The campus will provide funds beyond this target.
5.  Faculty Recruitment Update - Mark
Mark pointed out that there are 800 applicants so far this year compared to 550 at this time last year.  In response to a question, Mark stated that departments can interview faculty candidates before receiving reference letters.  
6.  Workload Policy Update - Reza
The EVCP stated that UCR is three years late in preparing a Faculty Workload Policy.  Reza indicated that BCoE’s Workload Policy Committee, chaired by Jerry Schultz, has met and is in the process of drafting guidelines for departmental review.  Jerry suggested that UCR rename this topic since the word “workload” does not adequately cover all faculty activities.  Reza added that BCoE intends to give credit to faculty for graduate student training.  
7.  Undergraduate Education - Ravi
Ravi noted that Li Guethlein is on disability until late January which leaves only three undergrad student advisors in BCoE.  Ravi still needs information from departments for new undergrad yield brochures.  Ravi announced that APB has approved an additional 40 units for double majors in BCoE and that new criteria for double majors is being developed by BCoE’s Executive Committee.  Ravi stated that he has requested 180 beds for Enginuity Hall next year compared to 50 this year.  However, UCR Housing has declined to provide these additional 130 beds.  The EVCP stated that she will discuss this issue with Andy Plumley.  Ravi announced that BCoE’s persistence (Sophomore) rate increased by 7% this year.  The EVCP commented that an increased persistence rate will allow UCR to grow even if the pool of incoming Freshmen  levels off.  Ravi indicated that Math success is critical for engineering students so he contacted all incoming freshmen last year and recommended that they take the practice Math test on UCSD’s website.  He recommended that any student with low scores on this test take remedial Math offered by RCC in the summer before Freshman year.  Ravi believes that supplemental instruction efforts should be done at the unit level and not centrally by campus.  Marc commented that the decisions by CHASS and CNAS to increase units for courses needed by BCoE students is causing problems for BCoE departments.  The anticipated change in UCR breadth requirements may help this situation.  Ravi suggested that CHASS and CNAS offer specific courses for engineering students.
8.  Budget Discussions - Pat.
Pat commented that BCoE hasn’t received this year’s final budget request letter.  The EVCP will check into this issue and stated that there weren’t any changes in the final letter.  Reza commented that BCoE needs to establish new teaching labs.  The EVCP suggested that BCoE consider a college-wide fee to help cover these costs and suggested that BCoE contact APB.  In order to increase the number of graduate students, Mark announced that CEE is taking calculated financial risks.  Both Reza and the EVCP recommended that all departments should try to be less conservative when accepting grad students.  
9.  MSE Program - Reza
Reza stated that the Materials Science and Engineering (MSE) Committee met the 12/1/06 deadline for input of course descriptions for next year’s UCR Catalog.  Reza will ask the Chair of the MSE Committee, Alex Balandin, to brief the Chairs and Directors at a future meeting.

10.  Tech Horizons - Joe
Joe distributed the latest draft of the agenda and lists of potential speakers for next May’s TechHorizons Conference.  Joe needs input and recommendations from the Chairs and Directors concerning the lists of potential speakers and their assistance getting faculty speakers to participate.  Each presentation is expected to be 20-25 minutes.  Joe verified that he will organize a rehearsal for each topic area.  Joe is expecting 200 participants and will be charging $50 for each attendee.  Also, there will be an awards and recognition dinner at the event.  It was suggested that the “Life after Silicon” topic title be changed since silicon will be around for several more years.
11.  Departments/Centers/Associate Deans/Assistant Deans and Development Updates

There were no updates from Chairs or Directors.

12.  Other Topics

Richard indicated that Brian Hawley, Chairman and CTO of Luminex, will be nominated for either a UCR Alumni or BCoE Alumni Award.  A summary of Mr. Hawley’s career accomplishments was distributed.  BCoE will nominate its strongest candidate for the UCR Alumni Award.  If he/she is not chosen by the campus for this Award then BCoE would select him/her for its BCoE Alumni Award.  
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Chairs’ and Center Directors’ Meeting

December 18, 2006
Agenda
Engineering Building Unit II – Room 215

1.
Welcome - Request for Agenda Items from the Floor

Reza

2.
Approval of Minutes from December 4, 2006 Meeting

Pat
3. 
Ellen Wartella – EVCP – Remarks/Questions/Answers
4.
Graduate Education






Mark


(Target 120)


5.
Faculty Recruitment Update





Mark

6.
Workload Policy Update





Departments

7.
Undergraduate Education





Ravi
8.
Budget Discussions






Pat

9.
MSE Program







Reza

10.
Tech Horizons UCR – Connecting the Lab to the Market

Joe

11.
Departments/Centers/Associate Deans/Assistant


Deans and Development Updates

12.
Other topics



Next Scheduled Meeting is Friday, January 12, 2007
Please note:  Meetings will be held in EBU II – Room 215
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